

From Midterm Wins to Weathering a Mounting Storm

Policymakers Must Put Families, Not Politics, at the Center of 2023 Legislative Agendas

By Michelle Croft, Alex Spurrier, Juliet Squire, and Andrew J. Rotherham

DECEMBER 2022



MORE FROM BELLWETHER

- Parent Perception Barometer
- New Solutions for Frustrated Parents
- Education Beyond the Classroom

Introduction

With the 2022 midterm elections behind us and 2023 state legislative sessions ahead, policymakers must shift their time and attention from winning reelection to addressing the perfect storm brewing in education. Three significant challenges paint a grim picture for students and public schools unless policymakers step in to help: catastrophic COVID-19 pandemic impacts on learning, declining enrollment, and looming fiscal cliffs.

A better-funded or lightly tweaked version of the status quo won't solve these problems. Instead, policymakers must develop politically viable solutions responsive to the needs and preferences of parents and students. The range of potential policy solutions will vary significantly by state based on political dynamics. Single-party control of states is reaching a new high following the midterm elections: The number of states with veto-proof majorities increased from 21 to 26.¹ Only 10 states have divided control of legislative chambers and/or the governorship — the lowest level since 1952.² While these states share common educational challenges, solutions that can pass their legislatures will necessarily vary.

With these factors in mind, we look specifically at three states with different political environments and with varying paths toward empowering families and students:

- Michigan: The 2022 midterm election produced a trifecta of Democratic control in the executive branch and both state legislative chambers for the first time since 1984.³ The state has experienced declining enrollment and test scores both statewide and, more notably, in its largest district, Detroit. Michigan was a crucial swing state in the 2016 and 2020 presidential elections but saw a sizable blue shift in 2022 as Gov. Gretchen Whitmer improved on President Biden's 2020 margins in every county across the state.⁴
- → **Georgia**: This reliably red state has had a Republican trifecta in state government since 2005.

 Its biggest district, Atlanta, experienced large enrollment and test score declines during the pandemic. While Georgia has been more competitive in elections for national office, sending two Democratic senators to Washington in special elections in 2021, Gov. Brian Kemp's easy reelection over a well-known Democratic opponent signaled strength among Republicans and enough independent support to ensure victory.

 Kemp surpassed former President Trump's 2020 margins in 97% of Georgia counties.
- ◆ Arizona: A historically red state that trended purple in recent years with a series of tightly contested marquee races, Arizona is a bellwether in American politics. In 2022, Gov.-elect Katie Hobbs replicated the narrow margins President Biden achieved in his 2020 victory in the state.⁸ The Arizona Senate and House remain under Republican control.⁹ The state has experienced declining enrollment and math performance but has implemented some of the boldest school choice and family agency policies in the country.¹⁰

These states, ranging from blue to red to purple, provide lessons that can be instructive for policymakers in almost any state. Each state demands different policy solutions, but all should aim to put family empowerment, not politics, at the center of their legislative agendas.

A better-funded or lightly tweaked version of the status quo won't solve these problems. Instead, policymakers must develop politically viable solutions responsive to the needs and preferences of parents and students.

A Perfect Storm Is Brewing in Education

State policymakers will face a combination of interrelated educational challenges as they convene for legislative sessions in 2023. Some of these problems have already manifested in many states — including learning loss and enrollment declines — while fiscal challenges loom in the not-too-distant future. Taken together, they demand action by policymakers *before* their impacts compound into even more significant consequences for students.

Challenge One

National test scores and other measures show catastrophic learning loss and rising inequity.

Early reports of test score data from multiple test vendors, including district testing providers such as Curriculum Associates, NWEA, and Renaissance Learning, as well as college entrance exams like the ACT, illustrated the potentially devastating impact of pandemic-related learning loss. ¹¹ More recently, the 2022 National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) confirmed the sheer magnitude of the academic cost of three years of disrupted schooling. Fourth-grade scores in both math and reading dropped to their lowest levels since 2003. ¹² Declines in eighth-grade scores were starker: Performance in math fell to its lowest level since 2000, and reading scores fell back to levels not seen since 1994. ¹³

On top of the broad decline, the NAEP scores continue to show large gaps in performance for students based on family income and between Black and Hispanic students and white students.¹⁴ In addition, the percentage of students in the lowest performance category (Below Basic) grew while there was little change in the percentage of students in the highest performance category (Advanced).¹⁵

The three states we highlight in this brief are no exception to these trends, and while test score declines varied across and within states, most states saw a marked downward trend (Table 1).¹⁶

TABLE 1: NAEP SCORE CHANGE IN SELECT STATES AND LARGE URBAN DISTRICTS, 2019 TO 2022

	Grade 4		Grade 8	
	Reading	Math	Reading	Math
STATE				
Arizona	0 points	-6 points*	-1 point	-9 points*
Georgia	-2 points	-3 points	-2 points	-8 points*
Michigan	-6 points*	-4 points*	-4 points*	-8 points*
National Average	-3 points*	-5 points*	-3 points*	-8 points*
DISTRICT				
Atlanta	-8 points*	-7 points*	-1 point	-6 points*
Detroit	-6 points*	-12 points*	-5 points	-6 points*
Large City Average	-3 points*	-8 points*	0 points	-8 points*

^{*}Statistically significant change from 2019.

Note: Arizona does not participate in the Trial Urban District Assessment program, so district scores are unavailable. **Source**: The Nation's Report Card.

Challenge Two

Public school enrollment is down, with financial implications for districts.

Public school enrollment levels are 1.3 million students lower than they were pre-pandemic.¹⁷ Enrollment decline is the result of several factors, including demographic shifts, families relocating out of urban centers, and declining immigration that predate the pandemic. However, the pandemic catalyzed student mobility between schools, and a higher number of families pursued other educational options due to the pandemic.¹⁸ Research by Tyton Partners indicates mobility across the sectors increased by 75%, with students leaving public schools to enroll in private or charter schools or to home-school.¹⁹ Regardless of the cause, these enrollment declines present short- and long-term challenges for public schools that require action by policymakers.

Many states have experienced more than a 3% decline in public school enrollment,²⁰ and some urban districts have experienced even higher losses (Table 2).²¹

TABLE 2: ENROLLMENT CHANGE IN SELECT STATES AND LARGE URBAN DISTRICTS, 2019-20 TO 2021-22

District, State	Percent Change in District Enrollment	Percent Change in State Enrollment
Mesa, Arizona	-6.5%	-1.7%
Atlanta, Georgia	-4.8%	-1.6%
Detroit, Michigan	-4.3%	-3.7%

Source: National Center for Education Statistics, Common Core of Data.

Public school enrollment levels are 1.3 million students lower than they were pre-pandemic.

The enrollment shift away from public schools will have ripple effects on several fronts. School systems will see less state funding from formulas that allocate funding on a per-pupil basis.²² At the building level, schools may have to reduce the variety of classes or programs they offer due to reduced student participation. In districts where enrollment loss is more pronounced, it may even force tough conversations about facilities use and school consolidation or closure.

Districts will have to navigate these fiscal challenges while dealing with inflation-driven price increases on everything from fuel for buses to food for students.²³ These challenges could be magnified if a recession or slowdown hits the economy in 2023.²⁴

Challenge Three

Federal COVID-19 relief dollars will run out.

A looming set of fiscal challenges will only compound the academic and administrative challenges facing public schools.

In 2020 and 2021, the federal government passed three emergency stimulus bills that provided \$190 billion in additional money to states and districts to help address the impact of COVID-19 through the Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund (ESSER).²⁵ States and local education agencies must obligate the last of the funding by Sept. 30, 2024, and spend it by early 2025.²⁶

While data on ESSER expenditures is limited, some districts used this money for one-time projects, such as updating facilities or HVAC systems or purchasing remote learning devices such as laptops for students.²⁷ But some districts chose to use the ESSER funding for ongoing expenditures such as additional staff and/or higher salaries.²⁸ While these relief dollars will temporarily ease the impact of declining enrollment, a fiscal cliff will come soon, and districts will need to find other funding to cover those costs or cut programming. Given Republican control of the U.S. House of Representatives in 2023 and a razor-thin Democratic majority in the U.S. Senate, it's unlikely, absent a serious economic downturn, that schools can expect another massive bailout from Washington.

Policymakers Must Respond With Policies Aligned To Parent- and Student-Stated Needs and Preferences

Parent attitudes and preferences on education are nuanced and have evolved throughout the pandemic, but they are nonetheless an essential input into designing policy solutions to the challenges ahead.

- Numerous public opinion polls show consistently high levels of parent satisfaction with their child's school.²⁹ Even so, many parents remain concerned about their child's academic and social-emotional well-being and want schools to change to address the effects of the pandemic.³⁰
- Many parents have changed their child's school enrollment, moving to charter schools, private schools, or opting to home-school.³¹ Others are frustrated and want to change their child's school, but hesitate to do so because of the disruption to the student's and family's routine, the uncertainty that another option will truly be better, or financial or logistical barriers.³²
- In lieu of changing their child's school, many parents indicate interest in extracurricular activities that can help their students recover from the effects of the pandemic and thrive in and outside of school. As with changing their child's school, however, parents face numerous barriers to accessing these opportunities, including costs, information, and transportation.³³

A recent shift in parent perception further complicates our understanding of what parents think about their children's experience in school. Parents' concern about their children's academic performance declined during the 2021-22 school year — a time when most children were transitioning back to a somewhat "normal" in-person schooling environment.³⁴ In May 2022, more than four in 10 parents believed that their child had not experienced *any* learning loss.³⁵

However, more recent nationwide polling data underline the urgency — and political support available — to address parent concerns. Three in four voters recently agreed that students are mostly still behind due to school closures during the pandemic."³⁶ Between 29% and 49% of parents report dissatisfaction with the direction of their local public schools.³⁷ Six in 10 parent voters indicate public schools are "off on the wrong track," 72% of all voters indicate that improving K-12 education should be a top priority for state policymakers, and almost half of parent voters think schools should make "bold changes."³⁸

Parents may be less sure that these trends are affecting their children, but concerns about learning loss are rising among voters. Policymakers would be wise to step up and address these concerns head-on.

72% of all voters indicate that improving K-12 education should be a top priority for state policymakers, and almost half of parent voters think schools should make "bold changes."

Policymakers Can Empower and Support Families, Regardless of the Political Environment

Heading into 2023, state policymakers are inheriting a public education system in crisis. They will likely face pressure to direct more public dollars into the existing system. Or they may be tempted to ask beleaguered systems to do more with less. Instead, policymakers should provide options that are responsive to the needs of parents and students — including solutions that empower them.

Policymakers in any political context have many mechanisms available to support families. This includes providing families access to better information about their children's academic performance, tools and resources for finding and accessing existing options, and programs to address technological and practical barriers to access — including transportation and broadband internet.³⁹

Of course, there are more traditional avenues for policymakers to provide families and students with more educational agency: directly creating and funding more educational opportunities. These can run the gamut from public charter schools to education savings account (ESA) and voucher programs, to options within traditional districts like online courses or work-based learning. In the context of scarce financial resources and increased appetite for different approaches to schooling, expanding family and student access to learning experiences within or outside the school system can help alleviate the burden on schools to meet all needs of all students, while empowering families and students to get the support they need.

How policymakers can empower parents by increasing access to educational options will vary depending on the political contexts of their state.

In reliably red states like **Georgia**, policymakers could consider creating or expanding policies that maximize optionality for families and students. For instance, depending on how the question is asked, national public opinion polls show that ESA programs enjoy 50%-72% support among Republican adults and 45%-77% support among Democratic adults.⁴⁰ These trends hold within Georgia, where 69% of Georgia's adults and 77% of school parents support ESAs.⁴¹ Nearly three in four Georgians favor a system allowing a child's state education dollars to follow the student to a school that best fits their

needs, including private, virtual, or home-school options; these numbers include 79% of Republicans and 64% of Democrats. ⁴² ESAs have gained momentum in other states with Republican trifectas in recent years and could be a possible outcome for state education policy in Georgia. ⁴³ Depending on the state's orientation to expanding choice and educational equity, policymakers can target programs to specific student groups based on learning needs, family income, or attendance at a struggling public school.

In purple states like **Arizona**, which have been historically red but are becoming increasingly blue, policymakers may focus on ensuring strong implementation of policies that already exist and, in the process, build a diverse and durable constituency of participating families invested in the program's continuation. For instance, in the wake of Arizona's newly enacted universal ESA, policymakers should dedicate resources to ensuring underserved families are aware of the program and know how to participate if they want to.⁴⁴

In other purple states, including those where robust choice programs don't already exist, policymakers may pursue policies that balance the Republican enthusiasm for school choice policies with the Democratic predisposition to increase public school funding. An example of such a compromise would be to provide families with microgrants that allow them to supplement, but not supplant, the education provided within the traditional public school system.⁴⁵

Microgrant dollars can travel with students when they move or change systems within the state. A microgrant program — even one that sunsets after a few years and is perhaps funded by remaining federal relief dollars — could also help families and students recover from learning loss in the short term, reduce the need for schools to develop new programs only to discontinue them through the fiscal cliff, and serve as a test case for efforts to empower families and students when conditions improve down the road.

Blue states like **Michigan** may not have the political coalition to pursue school choice or funding that flows directly to families — yet. Elected Democrats are reliably less supportive of a range of choice policies than their Republican counterparts, in large part because of powerful special interests including the teachers' unions. In addition, while hot-button issues like abortion clearly fueled Michigan's shift left in the 2022 midterms, ⁴⁶ Democrats should consider the longer-term political environment when abortion is not on the ballot. In the meantime, blue states can expand access to educational options within the school system. For instance, a November 2022 poll of voters found that 96% believed that offering more work-based learning was important for improving K-12 education in their state. ⁴⁷ This means that offering additional technical and career education and work-based learning opportunities is an option that appeals broadly across the political spectrum. It provides a path forward even when there is insufficient political support for broader choice policies.

Expanding family and student access to learning experiences within or outside the school system can help alleviate the burden on schools to meet all needs of all students, while empowering families and students to get the support they need.

Policies Are Powerless Without Participation

Every state is facing a mounting and multifaceted set of educational challenges that call for urgent action by policymakers. The exact course of action will vary from state to state, but should share a common direction: equipping families with the support they need to weather this educational storm.

Regardless of political conditions and appetite for policies that empower families, all states can and should do more to ensure parents have increased options to customize their child's education to meet their individual needs — whether within, in addition to, or in place of their current school.

But passing legislation to create new options won't be enough. Parents and students must also be aware of the policies and programs that offer them new or different learning options. They need better information about their child's academic progress⁴⁸ so they can be effective advocates for their child. Parents and students must be aware of the available resources and have the guidance they need to navigate those resources. And they need funding and logistical support to overcome barriers that might stand in their way.

Whether state policymakers launch or expand an ESA program, establish a short-term microgrant, or incentivize participation in career-connected learning, they must ensure policies are accompanied by resources and support that help families take the reins of their education and learning recovery.

Conclusion

K-12 education is facing a tough road ahead, with increased student needs and declining resources, and there is not one right answer for how policymakers should respond. Solutions will vary. Local dynamics, family and student needs, and political context will all shape the policies that are needed and those that are possible. Nonetheless, from ESAs to work-based learning, policymakers across the political spectrum can and should champion policies that empower families and help meet student needs.

Endnotes

- As of November 18, New York has a veto-proof Democratic majority—but that may change as the final votes are counted. "Veto-Proof Majorities in State Legislatures," National Conference of State Legislatures, Nov. 18, 2022, https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/veto-proof-majorities-in-state-legislatures.aspx.
- "NCSL State Elections 2022," National Conference of State Legislatures, https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-andcampaigns/ncsl-state-elections-2022.aspx.
- Dan Netter, "Michigan Democrats Take State Legislative Trifecta for First Time in Nearly Four Decades," The State News, Nov. 9, 2022, https://statenews.com/article/2022/11/michigandemocrats-take-state-legislative-trifecta-for-first-time-in-nearlyfour-decades.
- 4 "Michigan Governor Election Results," The New York Times, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/11/08/us/ elections/results-michigan-governor.html.
- 5 "State Government Trifectas," Ballotpedia, updated Dec. 1, 2022, https://ballotpedia.org/State_government_trifectas.
- 6 "Exit Poll for Georgia Results," CBS News, Nov. 9, 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/midterms/2022/georgia/governor/exit-poll/.
- 7 "Georgia Governor Election Results," The New York Times, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/11/08/us/ elections/results-georgia-governor.html.
- 8 "Arizona Governor Election Results," The New York Times, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/11/08/us/ elections/results-arizona-governor.html.
- 9 Ray Stern, "Republicans Keep Control of Arizona House of Representatives; Same 1-Vote Majority Appears Likely," Arizona Republic, Nov. 8, 2022, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/ politics/elections/2022/11/08/arizona-house-legislature-electionresults/10634418002/.
- Arizona HB 2853 (2022), https://www.azleg.gov/ legtext/55leg/2R/bills/HB2853P.pdf; Alex Spurrier, Lynne Graziano, Brian Robinson, and Juliet Squire, Expanding Educational Options: Emergent Policy Trends, Bellwether, January 2022, https://bellwethereducation.org/sites/default/files/ Bellwether ExpandingEducationalOptions FINAL 1.25.22.pdf.
- Megan Kuhfeld, James Soland, Beth Tarasawa, Angela Johnson, Erik Ruzek, and Jing Liu, Projecting the Potential Impacts of COVID-19 School Closures on Academic Achievement (EdWorkingPaper: 20–226), 2020, retrieved from Annenberg Institute at Brown University: https://doi.org/10.26300/cdrv-yw05; Dan Goldhaber, Thomas J. Kane, Andrew McEachin, and Emily Morton, A Comprehensive Picture of Achievement Across the COVID-19 Pandemic Years: Examining Variation in Test Levels and Growth Across Districts, Schools, Grades, and Students, CALDER Working Paper no. 266-0522, 2022, https://caldercenter.org/publications/comprehensive-picture-achievement-across-covid-19-pandemic-years-examining-variation; Sarah Cohodes, Dan Goldhaber, Paul Hill, Andrew Ho, Vladimir Kogan, Morgan

- Polikoff, Carrie Sampson, and Martin West, Student Achievement Gaps and the Pandemic: A New Review of Evidence from 2021–2022, Center on Reinventing Public Education, 2022, https://crpe.org/wp-content/uploads/final_Academic-consensuspanel-2022.pdf; How Kids Are Performing: Tracking the Midyear Impact of COVID-19 on Reading and Mathematics Achievement, Renaissance Learning, 2021, https://renaissance.widen.net/s/zvq8rnrp9t/r63370; Jeff Allen, Have ACT Scores Declined During the COVID-19 Pandemic? An Examination of Fall State and District Testing Data, ACT Working Paper 2021-02, 2021, https://www.act.org/content/dam/act/unsecured/documents/2021/COVID-Impact-Fall-ACT-State-and-District-2021-5.pdf.
- "National Average Scores," NAEP Report Card: Mathematics, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/mathematics/nation/scores/; "National Average Scores," NAEP Report Card: Reading, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading/nation/scores/.
- 13 Ibid.
- "National Student Group Scores and Score Gaps," NAEP Report Card: Mathematics, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/mathematics/nation/groups/; "National Student Group Scores and Score Gaps," NAEP Report Card: Reading, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading/nation/groups/.
- "National Achievement-Level Results," NAEP Report Card: Mathematics, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/mathematics/nation/achievement/; "National Achievement-Level Results," NAEP Report Card: Reading, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading/nation/achievement/.
- The number of states/jurisdictions with statistically significant declines were: 30 states/jurisdictions for fourth-grade reading; 33 states/jurisdictions for eighth-grade reading; 43 states/jurisdictions for fourth-grade math; and 51 states/jurisdictions for eighth-grade math. "State Average Scores," NAEP Report Card: Mathematics, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/mathematics/states/scores/; "State Average Scores," NAEP Report Card: Reading, The Nation's Report Card, 2022, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/reading/states/scores/.
- 17 Sarah Sparks, "Public School Enrollment Continues to Stagnate," Education Week, Aug. 16, 2022, https://www.edweek.org/leadership/public-school-enrollment-continues-to-stagnate/2022/08.
- Adam Newman, Nicholas Java, and Ria Bharadwaj, School Disrupted Part 1: Pandemic-Driven Decline in K-12 Public School Enrollment Continues, Tyton Partners, 2022, https:// tytonpartners.com/school-disrupted-part-1-pandemicdriven-decline-in-k-12-public-school-enrollment-continues/; Linda Jacobson, "Pandemic-Related School Closures Fueled Enrollment Exodus, Report Finds," The 74, Nov. 28, 2022, https://www.the74million.org/article/pandemic-related-schoolclosures-fueled-enrollment-exodus-report-finds/.

- 19 Adam Newman, Tanya Rosbash, and Andrea Zurita, School Disrupted, Part 2: The Durability and Persistence of COVID-19-Driven Shifts in the K-12 Ecosystem, Tyton Partners, 2021, 6, https://d1hzkn4d3dn6lg.cloudfront.net/production/ uploads/2021/07/School-Disrupted_Phase-II_TytonPartners.pdf.
- 20 "CCD Data Files," NCES Common Core of Data, https://nces.ed.gov/ccd/files.asp.
- 21 Matt Barnum, "City Schools Could Lose More Students, as Families With Children Relocate," Chalkbeat, July 28, 2022, https://www.chalkbeat.org/2022/7/28/23282975/cities-schools-families-children-population; Adam Ozimek and Connor O'Brien, "Families With Young Children Led Exodus from Major Cities During COVID," Economic Innovation Group, July 27, 2022, https://eig.org/family-exodus/; Linda Jacobson, "'Those Kids Did Not Come Back': Exclusive Enrollment Data Shows Students Continue to Flee Urban Districts as Boom Town Schools and Virtual Academies Thrive," The 74, April 6, 2022, https://www.the74million.org/article/covid-school-enrollment-students-move-away-from-urban-districts-virtual/.
- Indira Dammu, Bonnie O'Keefe, and Jennifer O'Neal Schiess, "How Are State Education Funding Formulas Structured?," Splitting the Bill series no. 3, Bellwether, October 2021, https://bellwethereducation.org/sites/default/files/Bellwether_ SplittingBill_03-HowStateFundStruc_Final.pdf.
- 23 Mark Leiberman, "Inflation Is Putting the Squeeze on Schools. How Are They Coping?," Education Week, July 22, 2022, https://www.edweek.org/leadership/inflation-is-putting-the-squeeze-on-schools-how-are-they-coping/2022/07.
- Josh Wingrove, "Forecast for US Recession Within Year Hits 100% in Blow to Biden," Bloomberg, Oct. 17, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-10-17/forecast-for-us-recession-within-year-hits-100-in-blow-to-biden; David Gura, "It's Almost Impossible to Find a CEO Who Isn't Bracing for a Recession," NPR, Oct. 14, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/10/14/1128832571/economy-recession-downturn-ipmorgan-inflation-fed.
- 25 "Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund," Office of Elementary & Secondary Education, U.S. Department of Education, https://oese.ed.gov/offices/education-stabilizationfund/elementary-secondary-school-emergency-relief-fund/.
- Frequently Asked Questions: Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Programs; Governor's Emergency Education Relief Programs, U.S. Department of Education, May 2021, https://oese.ed.gov/files/2021/05/ESSER.GEER_. FAQs 5.26.21 745AM FINALb0cd6833f6f46e03ba2d9 7d30aff953260028045f9ef3b18ea602db4b32b1d99.pdf.
- 27 See Burbio ESSER III Spending Subcategories for the types of district purchases, "Burbio's School Budget Tracker," Burbio, https://about.burbio.com/school-budget-tracker.
- Juan Perez Jr. and Lara Korte, "Hire Now, Fire Later. Schools Flush With Cash Face a Funding Cliff in 2 Years," Politico, April 20, 2022, https://www.politico.com/news/2022/04/20/educationspending-teachers-unions-shortages-00026473.

- 29 Lydia Saad, "Americans' Satisfaction With K-12 Education on Low Side," Gallup, Sept. 1, 2022, https://news.gallup.com/ poll/399731/americans-satisfaction-education-low-side.aspx.
- 30 Alex Spurrier, Michelle Croft, Juliet Squire, and Andrew J. Rotherham, "Parent Perception Barometer," Bellwether, October 2022, https://bellwether.org/publications/parent-perceptionbarometer/.
- 31 Newman et al., School Disrupted, Part 2.
- 32 Michelle Croft, Juliet Squire, Alex Spurrier, and Andrew J. Rotherham, New Solutions for Frustrated Parents: How Education Leaders Can Help, Bellwether, June 2022, https:// bellwether.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Bellwether_ SolutionsforFrustratedParents Final.pdf.
- 33 Michelle Croft, Alex Spurrier, and Juliet Squire, Education Beyond the Classroom: Parent Demand and Policy Support for Supplemental Learning Options, Bellwether, 2022, https://bellwether.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/ EducationBeyondtheClassroom_Bellwether_October2022.pdf.
- 34 Alex Spurrier et al., "Parent Perception Barometer."
- 35 "Program on Education Policy and Governance— Survey 2022 Parent Responses," Education Next, 2022, https://www.educationnext.org/wp-content/ uploads/2022/08/2022ednextpollparentsurvey.pdf.
- Robert Blizzard and Brian Stryker, "National & Battleground Election Survey Key Takeaways," 2022, https://8ce82b94a8c4fdc3ea6d-b1d233e3bc3cb10858bea65ff05e18f2.ssl.cf2.rackcdn.com/2d/2e/9c86f4a84b188d6be007945e604f/post-election-survey-memo-v3.pdf.
- 37 EdChoice/Morning Consult, "National Tracking Poll #2210059," Oct. 7-9, 2022, https://edchoice.morningconsultintelligence. com/assets/199433.pdf; Blizzard and Stryker, "National & Battleground Election Survey Key Takeaways."
- 38 Blizzard and Stryker, "National & Battleground Election Survey Key Takeaways."
- 39 Lynne Graziano and Juliet Squire, Five Roles for Public Policy in Assembly, Bellwether, November 2022, https://bellwether. org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/FiveRolesForPublicPolicy_ BetaByBellwether_November2022.pdf.
- 40 EdChoice/Morning Consult, "National Tracking Poll #2210029," Oct. 7-9, 2022, https://edchoice.morningconsultintelligence.com/assets/199432.pdf; "Results from the 2022 Education Next Survey," Education Next, 2022, https://www.educationnext.org/2022-ednext-poll-interactive/.
- 41 "Georgia," EdChoice Public Opinion Tracker, https://edchoice. morningconsultintelligence.com/georgia/.

- 42 Michael O'Sullivan, "Education Advocacy Group, GeorgiaCAN, Releases New Poll Showing Overwhelming Support of School Choice by Georgia Parents," GeorgiaCAN, March 4, 2022, https://gacan.org/blog/education-advocacy-group-georgiacanreleases-new-poll-showing-overwhelming-support-of-schoolchoice-by-georgia-parents/.
- For example, Indiana's Education Scholarship Account Program, New Hampshire's Education Freedom Account Program, and West Virginia's Hope Scholarship Program were all enacted in 2021. See "School Choice in America," EdChoice, https://www.edchoice.org/school-choice-in-america-dashboard-scia/.
- 44 Graziano and Squire, Five Roles for Public Policy in Assembly.
- 45 Craig Hulse and Derrell Bradford, "Opinion: Direct Education Grants Can Give Families and Children Choices for Getting Extra Help," The Hechinger Report, Nov. 22, 2022, https:// hechingerreport.org/opinion-direct-education-grants-can-give-families-and-children-choices-for-getting-extra-help/.

- 46 Alice Miranda Ollstein, "Michigan Votes to Put Abortion Rights into State Constitution," Nov. 9, 2022, https://www. politico.com/news/2022/11/09/michigan-abortion-amendmentresults-2022-00064778.
- 47 Robert Blizzard and Brian Stryker, "National & Battleground Election Survey Key Takeaways."
- 48 Andrew J. Rotherham, "Parents Are Owed the Truth About Learning Loss. NAEP Proves It," The 74, Oct. 24, 2022, https://www.the74million.org/article/nationsreport-card-we-owe-parents-truth-student-learning-loss/.

About the Authors



MICHELLE CROFT

Michelle Croft is a senior analyst at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at michelle.croft@bellwether.org.



ALEX SPURRIER

Alex Spurrier is an associate partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. He can be reached at alex.spurrier@bellwether.org.



JULIET SQUIRE

Juliet Squire is a senior partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at juliet.squire@bellwether.org.



ANDREW J. ROTHERHAM

Andrew J. Rotherham is a co-founder and partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area and External Relations team. He can be reached at andy@bellwether.org.

About Bellwether

Bellwether is a national nonprofit that exists to transform education to ensure systemically marginalized young people achieve outcomes that lead to fulfilling lives and flourishing communities. Founded in 2010, we work hand in hand with education leaders and organizations to accelerate their impact, inform and influence policy and program design, and share what we learn along the way. For more, visit **bellwether.org**.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the many individuals who gave their time and shared their knowledge to inform our work on this project. We are particularly grateful to the Walton Family Foundation for its financial support of this work.

We would also like to thank our Bellwether colleagues Alexis Richardson and Valentina Payne for their help coordinating this work and Mark Blumenthal for sharing his expertise in polling. Thank you to Alyssa Schwenk, Abby Marco, Andy Jacob, Zoe Campbell, Julie Nguyen, and Amber Walker for shepherding and disseminating this work, and to Super Copy Editors.

The contributions of these individuals and entities significantly enhanced our work; however, any errors in fact or analysis remain the responsibility of the authors.



© 2022 Bellwether

- (e) This report carries a Creative Commons license, which permits noncommercial re-use of content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to copy, display and distribute this work, or include content from this report in derivative works, under the following conditions:
- ① Attribution. You must clearly attribute the work to Bellwether and provide a link back to the publication at www.bellwether.org.
- $\textbf{§)} \quad \textbf{Noncommercial}. You may not use this work for commercial purposes without explicit prior permission from Bellwether.$
- Share Alike. If you alter, transform, or build upon this work, you may distribute the resulting work only under a license identical to this one.
 For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit www.creativecommons.org. If you have any questions about citing or reusing Bellwether content, please contact us.